ADVISORY COUNCIL OF FACULTY

WVSU Faculty Senate Report

September 4, 2008

ACF Annual Retreat: Hawks Nest State Park, Ansted, WV

1. Call to Order and Announcements

Chair Roy Nutter welcomed everyone to the annual retreat and the meeting was called to order at 1:00 pm on July 25, 2008. Roll was taken and an introduction of attendees was completed.  A retreat information packet, ACF membership and Senate/Assembly Chair/President rosters (revisions requested), and the 2006 ACF By-laws were distributed. An announcement was made that today’s meeting would end by 5:00 pm so that individuals could partake in the tour and dinner activities arranged by John David. 

2. Report by Chancellor Skidmore ( WV Council for Community and Technical College Education)
Chancellor Skidmore was introduced to the group. He provided a handout titled, “Presentation to the Advisory Council of Faculty (ACF) July 25, 2008”,  shared his thoughts on 2008 legislation (HB 3215and SB 595), and discussed the Community College System initiatives for 2008-09.





HB3215

· This legislation calls for the creation of separate governing boards for administratively linked institutions. 

· The Community College missions should focus on career and technical education certificates in addition to associate degrees, transfer education, and developmental and remedial education with focus on the adult population 25 years old and above.

     

SB 595

· The bill was introduced by Senator Plymale and is also referred to as “Vision 2020”.

· Focus of the bill as related to the Community College system with expected  accountability includes:

· Enrolling more adults (the highest priority) with a need for condensed training, module offerings and getting adults prepared for programs of study, while defining ways to get adults into college, retain, and engage them.

· Workforce development with consideration of non-traditional times/days for course offerings, flexibility and new modular certifications that fit into degrees.

· Delivery of technical education.

· Literacy which is handled by State education will need to be addressed at on-campus and off-campus sites. Workforce literacy is also important and may be monitored through Workkeys assessment.

· College Readiness (HEPC Policy 24) and Career Pathways were reviewed, discussed and related to the Community College mission.



2008-09 Community College System Initiatives

· Plans for the FY 2010 appropriation package request to legislature was discussed (pages 8-9 handout)
· Includes increased faculty/staff enhancements by ~ 3 – 3.5%.
· Equipment Upgrade is a new line item and necessary at the community college level.
· Will ask for an additional million dollars for Technical Programs Development.
· Will ask for an additional million dollars for Rapid Response Workforce Development.
· Will ask for a million dollars for Adult Recruitment.

· Possible three million dollar HEAPS request.

· Currently 40 million dollars goes to Promise, $28 million to the Higher Education Grant and $8 million to HEAPS for adult learners, more is needed to meet the needs of the adult learner.

· System Initiatives 
· A Chancellor’s Leadership Training Institute is being formed and will meet at Oglebay (Wheeling) in October, and at Stonewall Jackson (Roanoke) in March.

· Consultants will be working with clusters of community college campuses throughout the year to discuss retention and other issues.

· On-line course offerings are very important to attract students to college and more classes need to be developed for on-line delivery, especially with the cost of gasoline. Roxanne Humbert has provided community college system-wide on-line training for instructors. Institutions should be willing to share on-line offerings. Fees can go to the campus offering the training but the degree and credits can come from the parent institution.

· More students are needed in Allied Health which means more dollars and grants are needed for expansion, this is true for all areas of higher education. Current focus is on increasing the number of Allied Health students we service.

· FY 2010 overall Community College System goals include (specific goals are listed in the Chancellor’s handout):

· Offering affordable comprehensive community and technical education for all.

· Producing high quality graduates who will be successful in the workplace.

· Providing high quality programs to meet and enhance economic development efforts.

· Collaborating with other providers to deliver education and training.

· Collaborating with public school system to increase the college-going rate in WV.

· Additional thoughts

· Time lines for application for the Higher Education Grant are difficult for adults to achieve since the FAFSA needs to be filed in March and then there is a separate application that must be completed for the Higher Education Grant.
· It would be good to have HEAPS funds available for full-time and part-time adult learners.
· More outreach marketing is needed to reach and attract adults to higher education and that means the money must be found to provide the marketing.
· SB 735 created compacts between the Community College Council and the Legislature and between HEPC and the Legislature. At least $28 million and $49 million dollars would be needed respectively for the two and four year higher education institutions in order to accomplish what their Peer Institutions currently accomplish.
· How can we work best with the legislature?
· ACF needs to have a consistent message and be on the same page as HEPC and the Community College Council when talking to legislators about key issues. Each group does not have to champion the same list of items to address but the shared items should have the same target/message.
· Talking to your local legislators is the most valuable way to reach them. Local legislators listen to their constituents.
· Try to dispel negative thoughts on the campuses and help people to be aware of any issues or concerns.
· Six legislative rules are to be updated by October 1, 2008 and will be fast tracked for 30 day comment.
· The five year forecast indicates a fall off in available dollars for higher education.  The current high demand for coal is a good thing for higher education in WV.
· Workforce development is very important in the mind set of some West Virginians. The traditional degree is not always viewed with as much importance, especially when someone needs to bring home a paycheck. We must work as a system and work to encourage education of all types.  One type of education does not meet the needs of all of the WV citizenry. 

Linking the Community and Technical College Council (http://www.wvctcs.org) and HEPC (http://wvhepcnew.wvnet.edu)web sites to your campus web site can easily provide extra higher education information to the campus and community.

       3.    Report by Chancellor Noland (WV Higher Education Policy Committee)

 Chancellor Noland was introduced to the group. He provided the handout, “Charting the Future 2007-2012 A Master Plan for West Virginia Higher Education”, and mentioned there would be no Power Point presentation this year, but it is available upon request. Chancellor Noland reviewed the 2007-08 legislative accomplishments and future visions for WV Higher Education.  He is looking forward to this coming year and will be focusing his attention on (1) Economic growth, (2) Assess, (3) Cost and Affordability, (4) Learning and Accountability and (5) Innovation. 

               Accomplishments

· It was a good year for West Virginia Higher Education.

· Ten million dollars for faculty salaries was provided.

· AEI was increased by $10 per year of service to the state.

· Additional dollars were provided for Promise and HEAPS.

· Brains for Bucks is in place for WVU and Marshall (other institutions can participate (interest earned from the project goes to other institutions) and will match grant money.

· Deferred Maintenance projects were funded.

· A seven million dollar perpetuating energy savings loan fund was established.

· HB 3215 and the independent accreditation for administratively linked schools will provide a great opportunity and a greater degree of cooperation between institutions should be noted.

               Vision

What should we expect for the coming year?

· The HEPC budget recommendations for the upcoming legislative session have not been completed but targeted areas will include:

· HEPI (Higher education Price Index) states inflation should increase by 3.7%, so appropriations should be increased by that amount.

· Financial Aid increase for need based funds is necessary.

· Capital Construction must be addressed. WV is the only state in the Union where the cost is placed on the shoulders of the students and their parents. For example, the Science wing at Glenville State added $300 to student costs. 

· There is a need to increase Adult Outreach programs.

· Capital challenges to keep up with Peers exist.

               What can ACF do?

· Provide guidance, direction and advice to HEPC and the Community and Technical College Council.

· Show demonstrated successes to legislature.

               Vision 2020

· Economic Growth

· We need to be more creative, ten years from now we will be down 3,000 high school graduates. Brains for Bucks (STEM related endowments only), EPSCOR, and increasing the number of international students are examples on how we can expand the opportunities of our graduates and college students. Vision 2015, The West Virginia Science and Technology Strategic Plan is available on-line:
http://www.wvresearch.org/index.php?option=com_docman&task=cat_view&gid=22&&Itemid=26 
· Access

· We need to expand access to higher education and do more. Eighteen million dollars from a Federal Grant for Gear Up has been awarded to the State. The grant will start with a 7th grade intervention for college outreach and continue in 11th and 12th grade. A pilot project will begin in Gear Up centers and then reach the entire state. 

· Curriculum needs to be aligned and seamless education from P-20 designed. 

· A current hold up is finding assessment measures to determine readiness in the areas of mathematics, reading and English as students transition from high school to college. 

· WVU has a Web Math program and they deliver algebra to places where qualified faculty are not available. Developing programs like this can create opportunities, but financial support, follow-through and faculty support is necessary to successfully provide a seamless connection for K-12 and post-secondary education.

· There is a P-20 Cabinet that has convened approximately ten times in the past 2-3 years. The P-20 alignments may have better success if there is local control.

· A study for curricula deficiencies in mathematics, sciences and foreign language is being planned for the next two years. 

· A unified message concerning higher education is a must. Some states promote Higher Education though billboards and ads rather than stressing a particular school. HEPC will have a web link where prospective college students may fill out a state-wide application that can be used at any institution and transcripts can be stored and applicant information can be downloaded at any institution when required. Currently there is a link on the HEPC web site to allow students to make an application to each WV Colleges and Universities. 

· We need to find a way to bring adults who have started college but have not finished their degrees back to higher education to complete their certificates or degrees. Promotion of the Regents degrees would be of benefit for many students who may only have 18-20 hours left to complete their degrees.

· Colleges and Universities can be more involved in training High School Teachers and offering workshops and other incentives.

· Assessment

· Something other than a voluntary assessment is needed to determine how Higher education and institutions are meeting their missions. Retention rates and graduation rates do not accurately reflect how each institution is doing or what they are doing.  

· Board of Governors (BOGs)

· Is an important issue. The state has gone from two to 22 BOGs in eight years. HEPC and Chancellor Noland will host a BOG summit for 4 year institutions on August 22nd at Stonewall Jackson State Park in Roanoke. The Summit will include 12 hours of professional development with focus sessions. Currently there is no assessment tool to determine if BOGs are working as structured or if changes need to be implemented.

Chancellor Noland concluded his session by stating he is willing to attend campus faculty Senate meetings when his schedule allows. He would also appreciate any feedback on any item discussed today and whether the discussion or Power Point presentation motif is the better approach for presentation at the annual ACF meeting.

       4.      Approval of Minutes

The draft April 17, 2008 minutes were not included in the retreat packet. A motion to table the approval of the minutes until the first regular meeting of the academic year was approved unanimously.

       5. 
Election of Officers
A motion was made by Mike Ditchen and seconded by Susan Herrick to approve the slate of nominees for the 2008-09 ACF officers and  that each nominee be approved  to serve in their assigned capacity for 2008-09. The motion was approved unanimously. The WV ACF officers for 2008-09 are:

· Roy Nutter, Chair

· Betty Dennison, Vice Chair

· Leslie Lovett, Secretary

· Sylvia Shurbutt, Legislative Committee Chair

· Jim Hoey, List Serve Manager

A Web Master position still needs to be filled as Ann Rose has stepped down from her ACF position. Discussion ensued as to the type of format the ACF Web site currently uses and the responsibilities of the position. Election of an individual to this position will be addressed at a future meeting.

6. Adjournment 

John David provided instruction for assembling for the tour and Chair Nutter adjourned the meeting at 5:02 pm. The retreat meeting will reconvene on July 26, 2008 at 8:30 am.  Ben Miller has agreed to serve as secretary on the 26th as Leslie Lovett will be unable to attend the meeting. 


Respectfully submitted,

John Richards

WVSU ACF Representative
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